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Brief Description:  Providing excise tax relief for trail maintenance and construction services

performed by nonprofit organizations.

Sponsors:  Representatives Springer, Tom, B. Sullivan, O'Brien, Cody, Kagi, Blake, Orcutt,
McIntire, Nixon, Hinkle, Condotta, Haigh and Kenney.

Brief Summary of Bill

• Exempts trail maintenance by nonprofit organizations from B&O, retail sales, and use
taxes.

Hearing Date:  2/22/05

Staff:  Mark Matteson (786-7145).

Background:

Washington's major business tax is the business and occupation (B&O) tax.  The B&O tax is
imposed on the gross receipts of business activities conducted within the state, without any
deduction for the costs of doing business.  Businesses must pay B&O tax even though they may
not have any profits or may be operating at a loss.  Since the B&O tax is not based on profit,
nonprofit organizations are not automatically exempt from B&O tax.   An exemption from federal
income tax does not automatically provide an exemption from state and local taxes. Specific B&O
exemptions exist for several types of nonprofit organizations.  The eligibility conditions vary for
each exemption.

The retail sales tax applies to the selling price of tangible personal property and of certain services
purchased at retail.  The tax is levied at a 6.5 percent rate by the state.  Cities and counties may
levy a local tax at a rate up to a maximum of 3.1 percent. Currently, local rates levied range from
0.5 percent to 2.4 percent.  Sales tax is paid by the purchaser and collected by the seller.  The use
tax is imposed on items used in the state that were not subject to the retail sales tax, and includes
purchases made in other states and purchases from sellers who do not collect Washington sales
tax.  The state and local rates are the same as those imposed under the retail sales tax.  Use tax is
paid directly to the Department of Revenue.  All items or services sold or acquired at retail are
subject to retail sales and use taxes unless specifically exempted otherwise.  Nonprofit
organizations are not automatically exempt from paying sales or use tax on purchases.  Nor are
they exempt from collecting sales tax when they make a retail sale.
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The construction of structures for the federal government, and the construction of public roads,
paths, and transportation facilities for federal or local governments, are exempt from retail sales
and use taxes.  However, contractors performing this work are liable for sales and use tax on the
materials used in the projects.

Some nonprofit organizations construct and maintain trails on recreational lands and are
compensated in part by payments from landowners or agencies that manage the lands.

Summary of Bill:

Amounts received by nonprofit organizations from government agencies or other nonprofit
organizations for trail construction or maintenance are exempt from B&O tax.  Nonprofit
organizations are not liable for retail sales or use tax on materials used in trail construction or
maintenance.  Nonprofit organizations are not required to collect retail sales tax for trail
construction or maintenance.

Trail maintenance includes recruiting, training, and supervising volunteers as well as performing
trail maintenance work.

Appropriation:  None.

Fiscal Note:  Requested on February 17, 2005.

Effective Date:  The bill contains an emergency clause and takes effect immediately.
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